

Available online at www.sciencedirect.com



JOURNAL OF CHROMATOGRAPHY A

Journal of Chromatography A, 1037 (2004) 329-350

www.elsevier.com/locate/chroma

Review

Determination of chemical composition distributions in synthetic polymers

Harry J.A. Philipsen*

Océ Technologies, Research and Development Department (AM, Location 3N12), P.O. Box 101, NL-5900 MA, Venlo, The Netherlands

Abstract

A characteristic feature of synthetic polymers is their dispersity in molar mass and, in many cases, chemical composition. Since dispersity is highly relevant in relation to polymer properties, ongoing efforts are being put in the development of appropriate analysis methods. In this respect, size-exclusion chromatography (SEC) is well known for the determination of molar mass distributions. Methods for chemical composition distributions are less mature than SEC and mainly include liquid chromatography and mass spectrometry and the combination of these techniques. The term chemical composition distribution is considered broad in this paper, i.e. for the chemical composition distribution of a (co)polymer backbone, for the functionality type distribution of a polymers' functional end groups, for the block length distribution of a block copolymer, for the branching distribution and for the tacticity distribution. In this paper, analysis methods for all types of chemical composition distributions are reviewed. Special attention is paid to practical requirements and common misconceptions that sometimes arise. Applications within the last 5 years are summarized.

© 2004 Elsevier B.V. All rights reserved.

Keywords: Reviews; Chemical composition distributions; Polymers

Contents

1	Introduction	330
2.	Conservation of liquid absorption of releases	221
Ζ.	General theory of inquid chromatography of polymers	331
3.	Chemical composition determination by size-exclusion chromatography	332
4.	Gradient elution liquid chromatography	334
5.	Liquid chromatography at critical conditions and barrier methods	338
6.	Two-dimensional liquid chromatography	341
7.	Mass spectrometry	343
8.	Other methods	345
	8.1. Temperature gradient interaction chromatography (TGIC)	345
	8.2. Thermal field flow fractionation (ThFFF)	345
	8.3. Temperature rising elution fractionation (TREF)	346

*Tel.: +31-77-359-2042; fax: +31-77-359-5472.

E-mail address: hphl@oce.nl (H.J.A. Philipsen).

Abbreviations: ACN, acetonitrile; AP, atmospheric pressure; ATRP, atom-transfer radical polymerization; BD, branching distribution; BLD, block length distribution (of a block copolymer); CCD, chemical composition distribution (of a copolymer chain); DAD, photodiode-array detection; DCM, dichloromethane; DV, differential viscosity detection; EPDM, poly(ethylene–propylene–diene); ESI, electrospray ionization; FFF, field flow fractionation; FTD, functionality type distribution; FT-ICR, Fourier transform ion cyclotron resonance (MS); FT-IR, Fourier transform infrared spectroscopy; GC, gas chromatography; GE-LC, gradient elution liquid chromatography; IR, infrared spectroscopy; LC, liquid chromatography; LCCC, liquid chromatography at critical conditions; LC–LC, two-dimensional LC (off-line or heart cutting method); LC × LC, comprehensive, two-dimensional LC (on-line); LS, light scattering detection; MALDI, matrix assisted laser desorption ionization; MALLS, multi angle laser light scattering detection; MeOH, methanol; MMD, molar mass distribution; NMR, nuclear magnetic resonance spectroscopy; MS, mass spectrometry; PEO, poly(ethylene oxide); PBMA, poly(butyl methacrylate); PDMA, poly(decyl methacrylate); PDMS, poly(dimethylsiloxane); PEMA, poly(ethyl methacrylate); PI, polyisoprene; PL, poly(L-lactide); PMMA, poly(methyl methacrylate); PPO, poly(propylene oxide); PS, polystyrene; PtBMA, poly(*tert*-butyl methacrylate); PTHF, polytetrahydrofurane; PVAc, poly(vinyl acetate); RAFT, reversible addition-fragmentation chain-transfer; RI, refractive index detection; SAN, styrene–acrylonitrile; SD, sequence distribution; SEC, size-exclusion chromatography; THF, tetrahydrofuran; TOF, time-of-flight; TREF, temperature rising elution fractionation; UV, ultraviolet (detection); 2D-LC, two-dimensional LC

9. Conclusions and future developments	346
10. Nomenclature	347
References	347

1. Introduction

During the past decade there has been a growing interest in the chemical heterogeneity characterization, i.e. all types of chemical composition distributions of synthetic polymers. This is due to increasing demands on polymer properties with respect to for instance mechanical and chemical resistance and biodegradability, necessitating the development of tailor made products such as copolymers and terpolymers, block copolymers and polymer blends. For this purpose, new polymerization processes such as atom-transfer radical polymerization (ATRP) and reversible addition-fragmentation chain-transfer (RAFT) are being developed [1,2].

Chemical composition distributions in complex synthetic polymers unlike for biological macromolecules results from the stochastic character of all polymerization processes [3]. Therefore, all synthetic macromolecules consisting of more than one monomer type are disperse with respect to chain length (molar mass) and chemical composition. In this paper, the term chemical composition is used not only for the composition of the polymer backbone but in a broad sense: for the chemical composition distribution (CCD) of the polymer backbone, composition distribution according to functional (end) groups (functionality type distribution (FTD)), composition distribution with respect to chain topology, e.g. tacticity or linear molecules versus cyclic products, branching distribution (BD), block length distribution (BLD), etc. A schematic overview of the various heterogeneity types is given in Fig. 1.

Since properties of a polymer largely depend on all its distributions, it is important to have access to appropriate analysis methods for the various distribution types. Distribution analysis can only be performed after separation of the chemical inhomogeneous polymer mixture into its consisting components, since any bulk technique (light scattering, NMR, titration) will only provide an average value of a specific compositional feature [4]. In this respect, the analysis of molar mass distributions (MMDs) by size-exclusion chromatography (SEC) is well known since many years [5].

Therefore, chromatographic separation methods (especially LC) and other hydrodynamic methods such as field flow fractionation (FFF) have become popular in this respect [6,7]. This is largely due to developments in interaction based LC techniques like gradient elution LC (GE-LC) and liquid chromatography at critical conditions (LCCC) during the 1990s. However, due to recent developments in mass spectrometry (MS) with respect to soft ionization techniques, i.e. electrospray ionization (ESI) and matrix assisted laser desorption ionization (MALDI), MS has become amenable to higher molar mass components. Since MS behaves itself in this respect as a separation technique of intact polymer molecules it can be used for the characterization of polymer distributions, especially when coupled to LC, for which purpose it is rapidly becoming important [8,9].

For the complete characterization of complex polymer systems being disperse in more than one dimension (for instance both molar mass and chemical composition) a combination of separation methods is needed, each of which preferably responds to only one specific structural feature. Therefore there is increasing interest for the on-line coupling of separation methods for polymer characterization, such as LC \times LC [10,11] and LC–MS [8,9].



Fig. 1. Schematic representation of chemical inhomogeneities in polymers. A, B: monomeric repeat units; C, D: end groups.

It must be emphasized here that the application of separation methods to intact polymer mixtures can only be used for the determination of the so-called intermolecular microstructure: CCD, FTD, BLD, and BD. The intramolecular microstructure, i.e. the sequence distribution, which refers to the distribution of micro blocks of A and B along the polymer chain (Fig. 1) cannot be obtained in this way. From spectroscopic methods such as NMR and FT-IR [12,13] or pyrolysis followed by GC [14,15] some information with respect to sequence, actually: average block lengths, can be obtained. This however, goes beyond the scope of this review.

In this paper, methods for characterization of the various types of chemical composition distributions of synthetic polymers are reviewed. Since LC techniques are dominant in this respect, first a brief theoretical description of the various chromatographic modes for polymers is given. This is followed by an overview of the most important analysis techniques including mass spectrometry, and their recent developments. To this end literature between 1998 and 2003 was reviewed. Special attention was paid to practical requirements and common misconceptions that sometimes arise.

2. General theory of liquid chromatography of polymers

In liquid chromatography, generally porous column packings are used as stationary phase. High molar mass solutes can, depending on their size, partly penetrate into the pores of the column packing and subsequently undergo interactions with the active stationary phase, which is mainly located inside the pores. Therefore, two main processes can be distinguished in LC of polymers: steric exclusion and enthalpic interactions. The latter can either be 'true' adsorption or partition but will further be indicated as 'adsorption'. The retention volume, V_r can therefore be expressed as [6]:

$$V_{\rm r} = V_{\rm i} + K_{\rm sec} V_{\rm p} + K_{\rm ads} V_{\rm s} \tag{1}$$

where V_i is the interstitial volume, V_p the pore volume and V_s is the stationary phase volume. K_{sec} and K_{ads} represent the chromatographic distribution coefficients (K_D) for steric exclusion and for adsorption, respectively. A chromatographic distribution coefficient is defined as:

$$K_{\rm D} = \frac{c_{\rm s}}{c_{\rm m}} = \exp^{-\Delta\mu_0/RT} \tag{2}$$

where c_s and c_m represent the concentration of a solute in the stationary and the mobile phase, respectively and $\Delta \mu_0$ is the standard chemical potential difference for solute molecules in both phases.

In the case that a thermodynamically good solvent for the polymer which also effectively suppresses enthalpic interactions with the stationary phase (a strong 'displacer') is used as the mobile phase, $K_{ads} = 0$ and retention is governed by entropic exclusion effects. In thermodynamic terms this means that $\Delta h = 0$ and $\Delta \mu = -T \Delta s > 0$



Fig. 2. Separation modes in the chromatography of polymers. Polystyrene standards on a Nucleosil C_{18} column, in various compositions of acetonitrile–dichloromethane at 25 °C. % (v/v) ACN as indicated in figure.

 $(\Delta h \text{ and } \Delta s \text{ are the partial molar enthalpy and entropy change, respectively). This chromatographic mode is known as size-exclusion chromatography (SEC). <math>K_{\text{sec}}$ varies between 0 for large molecules, which are totally excluded from the pores (total exclusion) to 1 for small molecules, which can completely enter the pores (total permeation). Retention therefore decreases with increasing molar mass.

When the thermodynamic quality of the solvent is decreased by either the addition of a poor solvent [16] or a temperature change [17], K_{ads} may increase as enthalpic, adsorptive interactions start contributing to the total retention. These interactions increase exponentially with the degree of polymerization, p, due to the fact that more monomeric units are available for interactions with the stationary phase. In practice, a linear dependence between the logarithm of retention factor, $\log(k)$, and p is found (the Martin rule [6]). At a certain point K_{ads} is large enough such that $K_{sec}V_p + K_{ads}V_s > V_p$ and retention is dominated by adsorption. In that case $\Delta \mu = \Delta h - T \Delta s < 0$ and retention increases with increasing molar mass. The two separation modes and the transition from SEC to adsorption are shown in Fig. 2.

From this figure, it can be seen that under certain conditions, entropic exclusion effects and enthalpic adsorption effects are (nearly) balanced, such that $K_{sec}V_p + K_{ads}V_s = V_p$ and $\Delta \mu = 0$, and retention is (almost) independent of molar mass. These conditions, commonly referred to as critical conditions, have both been predicted theoretically [18] and found experimentally [16,17] for various polymer systems. Chromatography under these conditions will further be called liquid chromatography at critical conditions (LCCC).

From the above it can be concluded that terms like 'SEC' and 'adsorption chromatography' refer to a thermodynamic condition of a separation system, rather than to the use of a specific column. The latter is a common misconception. It should be emphasized that for instance SEC can in principle be carried out on any porous column packing, provided that thermodynamic conditions (eluent, temperature) are chosen properly. The main reason for the existence of dedicated SEC columns is that for realizing enough separation capacity more column packing (pore volume!) is needed than for adsorption chromatography. Furthermore, the range of pore sizes is more critical than in adsorption chromatography.

Both SEC and LCCC are isocratic methods. Chromatography under adsorption conditions for polymers however, generally requires the use of gradient elution. This is due to the rapid increase of retention with polymerization degree in combination with the fact that synthetic polymers are highly disperse with respect to molar mass. Caused by the limited solubility of polymers, which is predicted from the Flory Huggins theory [19], the starting eluent in gradient elution is often a non-solvent for at least part of the injected polymer. Thus, retention in gradient elution mode is governed by three parameters: exclusion, solubility effects and adsorption [6].

Enthalpic interactions playing a role in the critical and the adsorption mode are affected by both molar mass and chemical composition of a polymer. Therefore, LCCC and gradient elution techniques are suited to study various forms of chemical composition distributions of synthetic polymers as will become clear in the next sections.

3. Chemical composition determination by size-exclusion chromatography

As was pointed out in the previous section, SEC is an entropy governed separation technique. It mainly responds to differences in molecular size, which is dominated by chain length/molar mass making the technique especially suited for the study of a polymers' MMD. However, molecular size in solution is also influenced by molecular architecture such as branching and, to a somewhat lesser extent, by chemical composition via affinity towards the used solvent.

SEC coupled to more than one detector can provide information on the average chemical composition as function of molar mass (or to be more precise: hydrodynamic volume) via the comparison of the respective detector signals as function of elution volume. To be successful, the number of detectors preferably at least equals the number of different chemical components of a chemical heterogeneous polymer, each of which should respond differently to those components. It should be emphasized that although in this way very useful information on chemical heterogeneity of synthetic polymers can be obtained, the method does not reveal a chemical composition distribution! Furthermore, it is impossible to distinguish between polymer blends and copolymers, especially when, in the case of a blend, molar masses of the polymer components are pretty much the same. Finally, the translation of elution volume to molar mass for copolymers, in order to obtain the chemical composition as function of molar mass is not straightforward [20]. The accurate molar mass determination of copolymers goes beyond the scope of this review but the interested reader is referred to [7,10,21].



Fig. 3. MMD and chemical composition determination of a PMMA– PDMA block copolymer by SEC with combined refractive index and density detection. From [7] with permission.

The most well known and easy to handle multi detector setup is the combination of ultraviolet (UV) and refractive index (RI) detection, which, however, is only suited for copolymers containing a chromophore. Starting with the analysis of the corresponding homopolymers, the response factors and their ratios are determined for each detector. Subsequently for the copolymer the average composition as function of elution volume can be determined by solving a set of two equations [10]. Recent examples were shown by Medrano et al. who described the chemical heterogeneity determination of poly(styrene-co-methyl methacrylate) (PS-co-MMA) [22] and by Chiantore et al. for poly(ethylene-propylene-diene-graft-styrene-acrylonitrile) (EPDM-graft-SAN) [23]. This method, however, relies on the assumption that dn/dc is proportional to composition, which unfortunately is not always true.

An alternative for copolymers that lack a chromophore is the combination of RI and density detection [21], although examples are rare due to the restricted availability of commercial instruments. In Fig. 3, the simultaneous determination of MMD and average chemical composition as function of molar mass for the non-UV-absorbing poly(methyl methacrylate)–poly(decyl methacrylate) (PMMA–PDMA) block copolymer by SEC with combined RI and density detection is shown [7].

A critical feature in each multi detector approach is the matching of elution volumes, which are slightly different for the respective detectors due to the interdetector delay. Furthermore, it may be necessary to correct for resulting band broadening differences between the detectors. Incorrect correction leads to erroneous quantitative results, i.e. to high chemical composition differences [7].

Mourey and Balke presented their so called 'local polydispersity' method, relying on the combination of a RI, a differential viscosity (DV) and a light scattering (LS) detector [24,25]. In this method, an apparent number-average molar mass (M_n) is calculated using the DV and RI detectors, assuming that no differences in refraction index

increment, dn/dc, due to chemical inhomogeneities as function of molar mass occur. Inhomogeneities cause so-called local polydispersity, as molecules with equal hydrodynamic volumes may differ in molar mass due to differences in chemical composition. Comparably, an apparent M_w is calculated from the LS and RI detectors. From the combination of both results a theoretical RI chromatogram with the assumption of 'no local polydispersity' is reconstructed. This result is compared with the experimentally obtained RI chromatogram and differences (as function of molar mass) represent chemical inhomogeneity. Also for this method, dn/dcis assumed to be proportional to composition (see before).

The combination of two SEC systems both with RI and LS detection, with different eluents each being isorefractive to either one of the constituting components of a PMMA–graft-poly(dimethylsiloxane) (PMMA–graft-PDMS) copolymer was described by Mrkivickova [26]. By combining the results of both systems the variation in chemical composition and molar mass of individual copolymer blocks as function of hydrodynamic volume could be determined. Results were in good agreement with those of other fractionation methods. Nevertheless, the method is of restricted importance since the requirement of two isorefractive solvents both of which must also be suited for SEC, will rarely be met.

An alternative for the multidetector approach is the coupling of more informative, spectroscopic techniques either on-line or off-line, to SEC. From the full spectroscopic data compositional information as function of elution volume can be obtained, provided that absorption characteristics of the constituting chemical components in a heterogeneous polymer are sufficiently different.

Although the most well-known spectroscopic detection method in LC is UV-photodiode-array detection (DAD), its application in polymer composition analysis is rare. This is due to the low specificity of UV spectra in combination with the fact that the condition of all components being UV active is rarely met for synthetic polymers.

Therefore, the combination of LC and FT-IR is more successful. In most cases a semi on-line setup using the commercially available solvent elimination interface is used thus bypassing the problem of to much IR background absorption of the used solvents. Recent applications include determination of functional group content as function of molar mass [27], backbone compositional heterogeneities of polyalkenes [28] and short chain branching in polyalkenes [29]. Recently, Schoonover et al. described the use of factor analysis of large data sets obtained by SEC-IR to obtain insights in polymer degradation mechanisms, which were not readily apparent from visual inspection of raw data files [30]. Furthermore, there is growing attention for difficulties related to quantitative aspects of SEC-FT-IR coupling which are affected by factors like film formation during evaporation of the solvent [31,32], eluent flow [33] and molar mass of the investigated polymer [33].

Until now, the coupling of SEC to NMR is less popular than LC-FT-IR, which is mainly due to the need of expen-



Fig. 4. Example of on-line SEC–NMR for the determination of backbone inhomogeneity as function of molar mass in an EPDM sample. Stacked trace plot of a series of 50750 MHz SEC–NMR spectra plotted against elution time. Eluent: [²H]chloroform, data acquisition per spectrum: 90 °C pulse, 4.5 s interval, eight scans. From [37] with permission.

sive high field instruments and the inherent lack of sensitivity of NMR. Nevertheless, due to its specificity and improved quantification aspects in comparison with IR and MS, SEC–NMR is very powerful in the compositional characterization of copolymers and functional polymers. An extensive review on the practical aspects of coupling LC in general, to NMR has been presented by Albert [34]. Recent applications include the distribution of end groups in several thermoplasts by off-line SEC–NMR [35], the off-line determination of chemical composition as function of molar mass for acrylate copolymers [36] and the on-line application to backbone heterogeneity of ethylene–propylene–diene (EPDM) prerubbers (Fig. 4 [37]).

Undoubtedly, the most important development in polymer characterization of recent years is the coupling of LC to MS using soft ionization techniques. Although MS is a separation technique itself it is nowadays generally accepted that for polymer analysis the coupling to another technique, mostly LC, is necessary for obtaining results that are representative for the entire polymer sample. Otherwise, essential information will be missed due to severe discrimination of high molar mass species as will be further pointed out in Section 7.

SEC–MS, especially off-line SEC–MALDI–MS, is nowadays frequently used for the absolute molar mass calibration of SEC [38,39]. But even more interesting in the present context is its use for chemical heterogeneity characterization. Especially during the latest years, examples have been shown for end group characterization [40–42], detection of cyclic species [40–42] and evaluation of the chemical composition of the polymer backbone as function of molar mass [36,38,44,45].

A unique feature of SEC coupled to DV and LS detection is the ability of obtaining information on branching. Branching seriously affects mechanical and reological properties of synthetic polymers [46], but the chemical characterization is not always easy. Spectroscopic techniques like NMR and FT-IR are rather insensitive to branching, i.e. the number of branches needed for affecting polymer properties is often much lower than the detection limits of these techniques. Since adsorption phenomena are hardly influenced by branching, interaction based forms of chromatography are also inadequate in this respect.

Branching, however, significantly reduces a molecules' hydrodynamic volume and therefore also influences retention in SEC. Furthermore, molecular density increases and thus the intrinsic viscosity, $[\eta]$, which in fact is the reciprocal density, decreases. $[\eta]$ is defined as the limiting value of the ratio of specific viscosity and concentration, given by Eq. (3) [33]:

$$[\eta] = \lim \frac{\eta - \eta_0}{\eta_0 c} = \lim \frac{\eta_{\rm sp}}{c}; \quad \text{for } c \downarrow 0$$
(3)

where $\eta_{sp} = (\eta - \eta_0)/\eta_0$. [η] can be determined from the combination of DV and RI detection coupled to SEC. By comparing [η] of a linear sample with that of a branched sample, a quantitative impression of the average degree of branching as function of molar mass can be obtained from the branching parameter g' where g' is defined as $[\eta]_{\text{branched}}/[\eta]_{\text{linear}}$ at equivalent molar mass [47].

Comparably, branching influences the radius of gyration, R_g . For large molecules with R_g exceeding 10 nm (for q of a ≈ 680 nm incident source), this parameter can be determined from combined multi angle light scattering (MALLS) and RI detection. Without going into detail in light scattering theory, the angular dependence of the Rayleigh scattering, $P(\Theta)$, of a macromolecule in solution is related to its R_g according to Eq. (4),

$$\frac{1}{P(\theta)_{\rm i}} = 1 + \frac{q^2 (R_{\rm g}^2)_{\rm i}}{3}; \quad q = \left\langle \frac{4\pi}{\lambda_0} \right\rangle \sin \frac{P(\theta)}{2} \tag{4}$$

where λ_0 is the wavelength of the scattered light in vacuum. Analogous to g' a branching factor g is defined as $\langle R_g^2 \rangle_{\text{branched}} / \langle R_g^2 \rangle_{\text{linear}}$. Finally, g and g' are interrelated according to $g' = g^{\varepsilon}$. ϵ depends on the conformation of the macromolecule in solution and varies approximately between 0.5 and 2. A more detailed description of light scattering in combination with SEC can be found in [48].

It must be emphasized that both SEC–DV and SEC–LS do not provide a true branching distribution. The only method by which mainly a separation according to branching is obtained is temperature rising elution fractionation (TREF). The application of TREF, however, is restricted to (semi-)crystalline polymers such as polyalkenes (see Section 8) making its applicability very limited. Therefore, SEC coupled to DV and LS is nowadays the most sensitive and general applicable method for determining chemical heterogeneity caused by branching, as has been shown in numerous publications during the past 15 years [49,50]. Recent papers describe its application to macromolecules with complex architecture such as hyperbranched polymers [38,39] and starblocks [51]. Tackx and Tacx described the determination of both g and g' for low density polyethylene using SEC–MALLS in combination with universal calibration [52]. They showed that a reliable estimate for ϵ could only be obtained at high molar masses, due to the inability to measure R_g below 10 nm. Podzimek and Kastanek showed that SEC–LS can also be applied for rather low molar mass polymers such as epoxy resins [53]. The sensitivity of SEC–DV to differences in architecture other than branching was recently demonstrated for copolyesters in work from our own lab [45].

Finally, the author wants to emphasize the practical importance of SEC for the characterization of complex, chemical inhomogeneous polymer systems. Due to its isocratic character, SEC is a relatively simple method that can easily be coupled to a large variety of detectors. The combination of DAD/RI/DV/LS is practically easy to handle and provides a wealth of information in one single analysis, despite the fact that no true chemical composition distribution is obtained. This is especially interesting for 'unknown' products for which an overall impression or a comparison with related products is needed, rather than a quantitatively exact characterization of polymer distributions. This situation often occurs in industry.

An example from our own lab is given in Fig. 5 where the analysis of an 'unknown' sample is shown. MMD information immediately shows a relatively low molar mass resin together with high molar mass fractions (Fig. 5a and b). Both comparison of UV and RI and impurity information from DAD indicates no significant chemical inhomogeneity as function of molar mass, except for the very high molar mass part (Fig. 5a). The UV-Vis spectra enable the classification of both the polymer type and the dye that is observed in the low molar mass part (Fig. 5a). The Mark–Houwink α value obtained from DV detection indicates highly branched structures in the high molar mass fraction (Fig. 5b). And finally a comparison of DV and LS proves the presence of micro gels in the highest fraction (Fig. 5c), explaining the impurity indication from DAD. The excessive response of the LS detector at the low retention side is caused by these micro gels.

4. Gradient elution liquid chromatography

The potential of GE-LC for polymer analysis was already recognized in the late 1970s. van der Maeden et al. were the first to separate oligomer series according to molar mass [54] and in 1979 Teramachi et al. showed the first example of a chemical composition separation of a copolymer [55]. Nevertheless it took nearly another 15 years before the technique became more widely applicable. This was mainly due to a lack of understanding of the separation mechanisms. Much pioneerings work in this respect was done by Glöckner [6]. In 1987, a standard work appeared from his hand dealing with fundamental aspects of polymer properties and polymer chromatography, which is still highly recommended for studying purposes [56].



Fig. 5. SEC analysis with combined DAD/VIS, RI, DV and LS detection of an 'unknown' product. (a) UV at 277 nm, including DAD purity plot (220–400 nm). (a1) UV spectra (220–400 nm) at three different elution times. (a2) VIS spectrum (400–790 nm) of a dye. (b) Molar mass results and Mark–Houwink plot from DV/RI detection. (c) Combined RI/DV/LS detection. SEC conditions—columns: $2 \times PC$ mixed C, eluent: THF + acetic acid (1% (v/v)), T = 35 °C. Explanation: see text.

GE-LC is more complex than SEC since retention and separation are governed by more than one mechanism (Section 2). This also explains why different terms were proposed for the same technique: liquid adsorption chromatography (LAC), high performance precipitation liquid chromatography (HPPLC) and gradient polymer elution chromatography (GPEC).

Very recently, Brun presented in an excellent paper a combination of the molecular-statistical theory of polymer solutions in porous media and the conventional theory of GE-LC resulting in a comprehensive description of gradient separation of polymers and all its relevant aspects [57]. To the authors' opinion, this paper can be regarded as state of the art knowledge on GE-LC of polymers.

In short, at the start of the analysis a polymer is injected in a weak eluent. Due to limited solubility of polymers [19] this is often a non-solvent causing precipitation of the polymer. By increasing eluent and solvent strength, the polymer gradually dissolves and desorbs and thus starts eluting. Elution depends on both molar mass and chemical composition. At certain eluent strength, the critical conditions are reached (Section 2). At this point two situations are possible. Either the polymer is completely dissolved and at critical conditions the high molar mass fraction elutes independent of molar mass due to the compensation of adsorption and exclusion effects, i.e. ($\Phi_{cr} > \Phi_{sol}$), where Φ_{cr} is the fraction strong solvent at the critical point and Φ_{sol} is the fraction at the point of complete solubility. Or, if no complete dissolution already occurred due to insufficient affinity of the eluent towards the polymer, the remaining high molar fractions are eluted later at higher solvent strength, due to redissolution effects ($\Phi_{cr} < \Phi_{sol}$). In the former case molar mass independent elution is observed above a certain molar mass (Fig. 6a), in the latter case no such situation exists, as is shown in Fig. 6b [57]. The difference between these two situations often led to misconceptions in the past.

The practical meaning of the situation where ($\Phi_{cr} > \Phi_{sol}$) is that after reaching critical conditions elution only depends on the chemical composition of the polymer backbone, functional groups, etc. A chemical heterogeneous polymer can be regarded as mixture of fractions with different composition, each having its own, specific, critical conditions. Each separate fraction will elute, independent of molar mass, when its specific critical point is reached.

From the above it is clear that eluent system and pore size of the column are important parameters that have to be chosen carefully. The eluent system must be chosen such that ($\Phi_{cr} > \Phi_{sol}$) which can only be found out experimentally from trial and error. In this respect the recent work of Schoenmakers et al. is of help who showed that with use of existing theories and a few experiments, critical conditions of homopolymers can easily be predicted [58]. Furthermore, pore size of the column must be chosen such that no polymer fractions are totally excluded from the pores, which can easily be checked from an experiment under exclusion conditions, i.e. at high eluent strength.

Unlike what is often thought, the occurrence of solubility effects is generally unwanted since it leads to an increased molar mass dependence in GE-LC thus complicating chemical composition determinations. The belief, a priori, that solubility dominates polymer separations in some cases even leads to wrong choices in practical parameters. For instance, (separation) results presented in [59] could have been much better if the authors had realized that sorption dominates their separations and therefore had chosen a proper analytical column instead of a pre-column.

Like for small molecules GE-LC can be performed in the reversed-phase (RP) as well as in the normal-phase (NP) mode. However, it should be realized that in NP sorptive interactions are generally much stronger than in RP and hence the favorable condition $\Phi_{\rm cr} > \Phi_{\rm sol}$ is more easily met. Therefore, NP is often used for chemical composition



Fig. 6. GE-RPLC of polystyrene standards with peak molar masses (as determined from SEC): 474 (1), 890 (2), 2630 (3), 5570 (4), 9100 (5), 18100 (6), 37900 (7), 96400 (8), 186000 (9), 355000 (10), 710000(11), 2890000 (12). (a) From 0 to 100% THF in ACN linear over 30 min on a Nova-Pak C₁₈ column. (b) From 0 to 100% THF in MeOH linear over 30 min on a symmetry shield RP₈ column. Right *y*-axis in (a) shows the eluent composition at the column outlet, Φ_g (broken line), with indicated $\Phi_{cr} = 0.48$. Detector: ELSD. From [57] with permission.

separations of copolymers and functional polymers despite its more complex practical character. Recent examples can be found in [60–69].

Precipitation of the polymer directly after injection is often unavoidable [6,56]. In many cases, this is not a problem but due to demixing effects so-called breakthrough may occur causing parts of the polymer to elute unretained. This effect should be avoided since breakthrough depends on molar mass and chemical composition, causing the retained part of the polymer to be non-representative for the original product. Recently, the group of Schoenmakers extensively investigated and explained this effect [70]. They concluded that (1) the injection solvent should be as weak as possible, (2) the polymer should be injected at relatively high concentration in a small injection volume and (3) the initial solvent strength should be as weak as possible. In Fig. 7, breakthrough is explained schematically [70].



Fig. 7. Simulated representations of the solvent zone in the column. The horizontal dashed line represents the critical composition (Φ_{cr}). (a) A focusing of the polymer molecules within the solvent zone at the exact location of the critical point is expected and polymers in the tail of the solvent plug will be retained properly, giving rise to the second ("real retention") peak. (b) When both the sample solvent and the mobile phase are weaker than the critical composition, we are in the adsorption mode and the polymer will be retained on the column, producing only one peak. (c) The percentage of solvent A in the solvent zone will decrease and the width of the solvent zone will increase along the column. From [70] with permission.

In the case of (semi)-crystalline polymers a solid crystalline phase can be formed after injection [71]. The redissolution of this phase highly depends on practical conditions and disturbs proper chromatography. To avoid this effect, it was found that the system temperature should be higher than the depressed melting point at initial conditions of the gradient.

Detection in GE-LC is restricted to only a few detector types, since bulk property detectors such as RI cannot be used. As many synthetic polymers are non-UV absorbing, evaporative light scattering detection (ELSD) has become popular in this respect. Although very easy to use, quantification is more complicated than with UV due to its non-linear response characteristics [72,73]. Especially when a comparison of obtained distributions with theory is aimed at, a signal correction is required afterwards to avoid underestimation of polydispersity. Furthermore, ELSD response depends on eluent composition [74,75] and polymer type [61,75]. A correction for differences in peak width, which, however, mainly occurs in isocratic elution, was described by Mengerink et al. [76,77].

Hyphenation of GE-LC with spectroscopic techniques is nowadays very well possible. Like in SEC such coupling directly provides chemical composition information as function of retention time. With respect to quantitative aspects, situation is more complicated than in isocratic (SEC) systems. Coupling with FT-IR via the solvent elimination interface suffers from a changing film formation process due to altered solvent properties during the analysis, which affects quantification [33]. For NMR, solvent suppression becomes more difficult due to (slight) changes in chemical shift with eluent composition [34]. Only few examples have been shown in literature until now [78,79]. In MS, ionization efficiency alters during the analysis. In most cases, however, MS is used only qualitatively. The use of GE-LC in combination with MS to study chemical compositions distributions has been described for a limited number of relatively low molar mass polymer types, e.g. copolyesters [45,80,81], polyethylene–polypropylene block copolymers [63] and hyperbranched polymers [82]. Absolute quantitative analysis of the CCDs, however, is rarely required since in most cases a relative comparison between different samples is sufficient.

GE-LC nowadays is regularly applied for the determination of compositional distribution of the polymer backbone (CCD), in most cases for addition polymers [60–65,67,68,75,83–85], and functional end groups [62,66,69,86]. In the latter case nearly always NPLC is used. Few papers describe the characterization of other heterogeneity types like grafting distribution [75,87] or block length distribution [83,84]. As an example, the chemical composition separation of poly(styrene–*co*-ethylacrylate) by GE-RPLC is shown in Fig. 8 [79].

Like in SEC, the retention axis must be calibrated with standards of known composition in order to obtain the final composition distribution. For the CCD this is often performed by using low conversion copolymers with a 0.18

0,09

100

90

80

70 5

50 5

Ъ

mol-%)

polyn 60



SEA 40/60

SEA 50/50

SEA 90/10

mers (SEA copolymers) of different composition with high conversion. Styrene content obtained by HPLC calibration (line) and on-line HPLC-1H NMR (circles) experiments. Column: Nucleosil C18, eluent: THF-ACN (10:90 (v/v)) linear to (100:0) in 25 min. Detection: ELSD. From [79] with permission.

subsequent narrow distribution. The average chemical composition of these products is determined by NMR or FT-IR. However, care must be taken to directly translate these results into retention time, since the peak maximum does not necessarily represent the average composition [75]. For those cases where an exact CCD is needed for comparison with polymerization models, a mathematical procedure to overcome this problem was proposed by Teramachi and co-workers [75,88]. Another possibility is the on-line coupling to, e.g. ¹H NMR to calibrate the retention axis, as was demonstrated by Pasch and co-workers [78,79] (see also Fig. 8).

In those cases where separation is affected by more than one structural feature, translation into distribution of one heterogeneity type becomes more complex. Most well known are molar mass influences next to chemical composition, especially for low molar mass polymers. This must be dealt with by the coupling (off-line or on-line) of (at least) two separation methods as will be discussed in Section 6. The off-line coupling of SEC and GE-LC for the simultaneous determination of MMD and CCD was already extensively described more than a decade ago by Glöckner [6]. Recently Kawai et al. were the first to determine the two-dimensional chemical composition distribution of a terpolymer by the combination of RP and GE-methods [65]. The present author showed the first example of the CCD determination of a low molar mass condensation polymer, a copolyester, independent of its MMD and FTD [68].

5. Liquid chromatography at critical conditions and barrier methods

The history of LCCC goes back to the seventies when Russian workers proposed a theory predicting chromatographic conditions for macromolecules on porous media where entropic exclusion effects are exactly compensated by enthalpic interactions [18,89]. At these so-called 'critical conditions' retention for homopolymers is independent of molar mass (Fig. 2) and is solely governed by chemical differences. This makes LCCC in principal perfectly suited for studying chemical composition distributions. It was predicted that LCCC could be used for end group separations of telechelic polymers and for separation of block copolymers according to block length.

Theoretical modeling and comparison with practical findings, mainly performed by Gorbunov and Skvortsov, still goes on until now [90,91]. This work is very relevant since understanding critical conditions provides insight in the entire 'spectrum' of polymer chromatography. It is reminded here that critical conditions also influence elution behavior in gradient elution (see previous chapter [57]).

Nowadays LCCC is becoming increasingly popular and during the latest years the number of papers regarding chemical composition separations using LCCC even exceeded that of GE-LC.

The earliest practical examples of LCCC were those, dealing with end group separations [92,93]. In this case, conditions are chosen such that under critical conditions chains with functional end groups are retained more than non-functionals. Since most functional end groups are more polar than the polymer backbone, end group separations in the majority of cases are performed in the NP mode. Examples were described for polyethers (majority of cases), polyesters, polybutadienes, oligocarbonates and epoxide resins. See [17,94] for early references. Recent examples deal with functionalized PS (see Fig. 9) [94], functionalized PMMA [95,96], and poly(propylene oxide) (PPO) [97]. The separation of fatty polyethers according to the length of the alkyl chain, under RP conditions was shown by Trathnigg [98].



Fig. 9. LCCC chromatograms of non-functional PS standards (average $M_{\rm w} = 13700$), ω -acidic-PS (average $M_{\rm w} = 4000$) and α , ω -acidic-PS (average $M_w = 2000$) in ethyl acetate-hexane (38:62 (v/v)). Column: Nucleosil silica, $T = 25 \,^{\circ}$ C. Detection: UV at 261 nm. From [94] with permission.

Pasch presented the characterization of star shaped poly(L-lactides) (PL) according to the number of arms [99]. Since each arm contained a polar OH group this is in fact a special case of a functionality separation.

During the latest years, much attention has been paid to the analysis of block copolymers by LCCC. This is an important application, since information on block length distributions is very difficult to obtain from other methods. GE-LC for instance is not suited for this purpose. Although blockiness has several times been shown to influence retention time in GE-LC [83,84,100], elution is dominated by a polymers' average chemical composition thus masking block length information.

For block copolymers, critical conditions are established for one of the blocks, using homopolymer standards. The phase system is mostly chosen such that those conditions are *exclusion* conditions for the other block, which is to be investigated. For example: when the most polar block is of interest, critical conditions for the less polar block are established at an RP system. According to theory the 'critical' block becomes 'chromatographically invisible' and elution is solely governed by the block length of the other block. Thus, a BLD can be obtained.

In the early 1990s, Pasch was one of the first to explore this principle, mostly for 'simple' di- and tri-blocks. See [17] for old references. Recent examples deal with the analysis of diand tri-blocks of PMMA and poly(tert-butyl methacrylate) (PtBMA) by Falkenhagen et al. [101] and the characterization of di-blocks of PS and PMMA by Pasch et al. [102]. Unfortunately, the concept of chromatographical invisibility was in most of these cases adopted without being checked. Very recently, however, Falkenhagen et al. obtained experimental proof for this concept from systematic investigations on PMMA-block-PtBMA [103]. By varying the length of the PMMA block and keeping the other block constant they found that retention behavior under critical conditions of PMMA was independent of the PMMA block length. In this case, however, both block lengths were in the same order of magnitude.

In contrast, from the same type of experiments on poly(styrene–*block*-isoprene) (PS–*block*-PI) Lee et al. convincingly proved a distinct dependence of elution behavior on the block length of the 'invisible' block [104,105] as can be observed in Fig. 10. A molar mass difference between both blocks of a factor of two led to a molar mass error for the visible block of about 10%. This indicates that more theoretical and thorough experimental research is needed on this topic. Until then results from BLD analysis by LCCC, especially the 'absolute' values must be handled with care.

Examples of LCCC investigations of more complex systems, i.e. star copolymers having three or four arms of different chemical composition were shown by Pasch and co-workers [106,107].

Systems with blocks not widely differing in polarity or of low molar mass can sometimes be characterized in the adsorption mode for the 'visible' block within acceptable Fig. 10. LCCC chromatograms of PS–*block*-PI samples under the critical conditions of PI. PS block length is constant (M = 12.0), PI block length increases with sample number—SI-1: $M_{\rm PI} = 3.0$, SI-2: $M_{\rm PI} = 6.0$, SI-3: $M_{\rm PI} = 11.1$, SI-4: $M_{\rm PI} = 21.4$, SI-5: $M_{\rm PI} = 34.2$ (molar masses in kDa). Notice the distinct effect of PI block length on elution time, despite the critical conditions for PI! LCCC conditions—column: Nucleosil C₁₈, 100 + 500 + 1000 Å, T = 47 °C, eluent: DCM–ACN (78:22 (v/v)). Detection: UV at 235 nm. The vertical dashed line at 18 min indicates the elution time of the critical component (PI). Calibration curve for the calculation of block molecular mass is shown in the plot. Calculated molar masses deviate from 12% for SI-1 to 23% for SI-5 from the expected value (12.0). From [104] with permission. Copyright (2001) American Chemical Society.

retention times. Examples were shown for PEO–PPO blocks [63] and a PEO–co-polymethylene system [108]. Lee et al. studied a tri-block PL–*block*-PEO–*block*-PL system in the adsorption mode and found that when the total molar mass of both PL blocks was kept constant retention was influenced by the distribution of mass between both blocks [109]. This again emphasizes the need for more systematic research on LCCC.

Interestingly, Berek and co-workers demonstrated the potential of LCCC to separate polymers according to tacticity. Syndiotactic and isotactic PMMA [110] and poly(ethyl methacrylate) (PEMA) [111] were successfully separated, where conditions were chosen such that critical conditions for one of the species were exclusion conditions for the other one. The obtained tacticity distribution for unknown samples excellently agreed with values determined from on-line coupling of LCCC to NMR [112].

As was already predicted in the early papers of Russian workers, linear and cyclic species can be separated using LCCC [113]. Furthermore analogously to block copolymers, the application to graft copolymers was described [87,114,115].

A distinct advantage of LCCC over GE-LC is its molar mass independence, making separation results more unambiguous. The isocratic character allows for a relative



facile on-line coupling to, e.g. SEC in order to obtain additional molar mass information (Section 6) [116]. And next to this, a large variety of detectors, such as RI and LS [105,114] can be used, allowing for direct (average) molar mass determinations.

Hyphenation to spectroscopic techniques is relatively easy, although few practical examples have been shown until now. The on-line coupling to NMR for the tacticity determination of PEMA was demonstrated in [112]. The application of off-line MALDI–MS was described for end group separations of PPO (96,117) and polyamides [76] and the BLD determination for a tri-block PL–*block*-PEO–*block*-PL copolymer [109].

Unfortunately, LCCC suffers from several practical drawbacks [17,118], which, remarkably seem to be neglected in many papers.

- Excessive peak broadening may occur, especially for high molar mass polymers as was found in the authors' lab. for polystyrenes, polyesters and poly(dimethylsiloxanes) [17,119,120].
- (2) Small deviations in composition of sample solvent and eluent sometimes lead to peak splitting [17,119].
- (3) Sample recovery may decrease with increasing molar mass especially on narrow pore column packings [118]. Recently, Berek suggested that this may be caused by strong adsorption effects followed by slow desorption due to reptation of macromolecules into small pores [121].
- (4) LCCC is very sensitive to small deviations in both temperature and eluent composition [17,105] thus hampering sufficient reproducibility.

In some cases, even the principle of molar mass independence is doubtful as was discussed above for block copolymers [104,105] and found from other experiments in our lab [17,119,120,122].

The finding of a suitable eluent system is still a matter of trial and error. Due to the isocratic character of LCCC, separation in a certain system may be insufficient or lead to excessive retention. This is especially the case for functionality separations [94,120]. A practical solution in the latter case may be the combination of LCCC with gradient elution or temperature programming in order to elute highly retained fractions [105,123]. Furthermore one may work slightly 'off-line' critical conditions at slightly higher eluent strength in order to speed up the separation. In the case of sufficient resolution of respective fractions this is advantageous, since in the same analysis also molar mass information can be obtained, as was shown by Falkenhagen et al. [108]. For block copolymers a large polarity difference between both blocks may lead to problems with respect to solubility [103].

Recently, the group of Olesik described the use of so-called enhanced fluidity (EF) solvents, mixtures of liquid CO_2 with an organic solvent, i.e. THF [117,124]. Due to the low viscosity of these solvents, diffusion of macromolecules is enhanced, leading to a considerable decrease in peak broadening as compared to normal situations [17]. Furthermore, due to relatively low backpressure long columns can be applied which further enhances separation efficiency. Finally it was shown that when using EF solvents, next to temperature also pressure could be used to establish critical conditions. This additional degree of freedom as compared to common systems allows for instance for thermodynamic studies in which temperature must be varied. For above-mentioned reasons the approach is highly interesting and deserves further attention.

In order to overcome some of the drawbacks of LCCC, Berek extensively investigated so called 'barrier methods' [118,125,126]. This term refers to the practice that the sample solvent composition differs from the eluent composition. The differing adsorption/desorption or precipitation/dissolution properties of the sample solvent plug make this plug to act as a 'migration barrier' for polymer molecules. For instance in the 'limiting conditions of adsorption (LCA)' case, the sample is dissolved in a chromatographically strong solvent, which promotes desorption, and subsequently injected on a column containing a weak, adsorption promoting eluent. Due to the solvent plug properties, the polymer sample exhibits a local exclusion regime and therefore migrates faster than the small solvent molecules. At the front of the plug the adsorption promoting eluent is met, causing the sample to be retained due to adsorption. After the solvent plug captures the sample again, this process is repeated, causing accumulation of the polymer molecules irrespective of their molar mass. Thus, like in LCCC molar mass independent elution for homopolymers can be obtained when conditions are chosen properly, as is demonstrated in Fig. 11a.



Fig. 11. Schematic representation of liquid chromatography under limiting conditions of adsorption (LC–LCA) (a) and limiting conditions of desorption (LC–LCD) (b). Peak 'A' corresponds to the polymer peak eluted from a wide pore column, at least partially permeated by macromolecules in the SEC mode. Peak 'B' refers to polymer eluted from a narrow pore column packing from which macromolecules are fully excluded in the SEC mode. From [121] with permission.

In the 'limiting conditions of desorption (LCD)' case the situation is the other way round, i.e. the sample is dissolved in a weak solvent and the eluent is a strong solvent. This causes the sample to accumulate at the backside of the solvent plug (Fig. 11b). Likewise, solvents promoting dissolution or precipitation, respectively can be used. For a more extensive description of all variants, the reader is referred to [118,125].

Since the adsorption or precipitation processes at the edges of the plug depend on chemical composition it is imaginable that composition distribution information can be obtained from barrier methods. Critical parameters in this respect are the volume of the barrier plug and the difference in strength between sample solvent and eluent [121].

Claimed advantages as compared to LCCC and depending on the chosen barrier method [121,127,128] are improved recovery, better peak shape and improved tolerance towards small deviations in eluent composition or temperature. The number of practical applications is, however, very limited until now. Hunkeler and co-workers demonstrated in several papers the determination of CCD of random PS–*co*-MMA [127–129]. They found that this application is limited to a restricted chemical composition range. Nevertheless, it is the authors' opinion that barrier methods deserve serious attention as a variant to LCCC for chemical composition distribution determinations of synthetic polymers.

6. Two-dimensional liquid chromatography

For complex polymers being disperse in more than one compositional feature, a combination of separation methods must be used to completely unravel their structure. Only in specific cases a combination of mechanisms in one separation step allows a separation with respect to more than one feature, as was shown in [108]. In [130], the group of Berek described a combination of adsorption and exclusion mechanisms in one system to completely separate a polymer blend consisting of poly(butyl methacrylate) (PBMA), PMMA, poly(tetrahydrofurane) (PTHF) and poly(vinyl acetate) (PVAc) and subsequently characterize the respective components according to their individual MMD. Lee and Chang used temperature programming (see also Section 8) to separate a mixture of PMMA and PS and to simultaneously obtain MMD information of the individual polymers [123]. The present author demonstrated the separation of functional copolyesters by NPLC, where both the CCD of the polyester backbone and the FTD could be determined in one separation step [69]. In order to obtain the complete MM-FT-CCD, however, a preceding step by SEC was necessary [68].

Although in principle all types of separation methods can be coupled, for polymer analysis almost exclusively a combination of LC methods is used. This is in (rough) agreement with the findings of Schure who predicted the potentials of different two-dimensional (2D) combinations based on theory [131]. The combination of methods should be chosen such that their orthogonality is as large as possible, in order to maximize the total peak capacity [10]. Ideally the methods are completely independent, each of them responding to only one specific molecular characteristic. In practice, however, this is hardly ever possible. SEC for instance is always affected by chemical composition differences since hydrodynamic volume is a function of composition, and GE-LC suffers from molar mass influences.

Coupling of LC techniques, mainly off-line, for copolymer characterization have been described since the early 80's. Much pioneers work was done by Glöckner [6]. In his book he presented several examples of MM-CCD determinations of mainly statistical copolymers, via off-line coupling of SEC with GE-LC, which he called 'cross-fractionation'. Recent examples regard the full characterization of surfactants (fatty polyethers). To this end, Trathnigg et al. used the combination of LCCC under RP conditions with GE-LC in the NP mode [98]. By LCCC, the polyethers were separated according to the length of the fatty alkyl chain and subsequently the obtained fractions were further separated according to the polyether length by GE-LC (see Fig. 12).



Fig. 12. Fractionation of a fatty alcohol ethylate macromonomer by LCCC (a) and subsequent analysis of LCCC fractions (as indicated in (a)) by GE-LC (b). LCCC conditions—column: Spherisorb ODS2, eluent: MeOH–water (90:10 (v/v)). Detection: RI. GE-LC conditions: Spherisorb S3W, eluent: acetone–water (100:0 (v/v)) to 80/20 linear over 50 min. Detection: ELSD. From [98] with permission. Copyright (2001) American Chemical Society.

To obtain a comparable result Murphy et al. explored a combination of two GE-LC systems, i.e. RP followed by NP [132]. The off-line combination of two GE-LC systems was also used by Kawai et al. for the characterization of a terpolymer system consisting of styrene, methyl methacrylate and acrylonitrile [65].

At this moment, most papers dealing with coupled techniques describe the on-line approach. To this end, an automated injection valve is used for the transfer of fractions from the first into the second dimension, according to the approach of Kilz et al. [133].

An essential difference with off-line coupling where only a few fractions according to the method of 'heart-cutting' are selected is the transfer of the complete eluate of the first dimension into the second one. The transfer volume is taken sufficiently small such that each chromatographic peak from the first dimension is divided into several fractions. This largely enhances the amount of information to be obtained from samples thus visualizing aspects that remain hidden when the separation techniques are used 'stand alone'. With respect to nomenclature, off-line coupling is often referred to as LC–LC, whereas for on-line coupling with complete transfer of the eluate from the first dimension, the notation LC × LC is used [134].

As a rule of thumb the method with highest selectivity for the separation of *only one* structural feature and no (or minor) selectivity towards the other feature(s) should be chosen as the first dimension [10,11]. For high molar mass copolymers this is often GE-LC, since molar mass effects are negligible in many cases. This is also advantageous due to the adjustable character of GE-LC, allowing for optimization for a specific polymer. SEC is in the majority of cases selected for the second dimension, which allows for the selection of many different detectors. For low molar mass copolymers,



Fig. 13. Analysis of poly(styrene–*block*-butadiene)-*graft*-butyl acrylate by SEC (a), LCCC (b) and LCCC \times SEC (c). SEC conditions—column: PL Mixed D, eluent: THF. Detection: UV at 254 nm (—) and ELSD (---). LCCC conditions—column: Si-300 + 1000 Å, eluent: THF–cyclohexane 15.5:84.5 (v/v), detection: UV at 254 nm (—) and ELSD (---). LCCC \times SEC contour plots: ELSD (upper) and UV at 254 nm (lower). From [115] with permission.

however, SEC may be a better choice for the first dimension due to severe molar mass dependence in interaction based separations as was shown by the present author [68]. Whatever the order of methods, compatibility of solvents used in both systems always needs attention in order to avoid, e.g.

breakthrough effects. Further practical considerations for LC \times LC can be found in [10,11,116].

Recent LC × LC examples mainly describe the use of LCCC in the first dimension, combined with SEC [87,99,101–103,111,115]. A major advantage of this combination is the molar mass independence in LCCC. The rather low peak capacity of this method is overcome by the 2D approach. LCCC × SEC was applied for block copolymers to obtain the complete BL-MMD [101–103], tacticity separations [111] and complex, grafted systems [87,115]. In Fig. 13, results from LCCC, SEC and LCCC × SEC for poly(styrene–*block*-butadiene–graft-butyl acrylate) are shown [115]. From the 2D plots (Fig. 13c), a larger compositional heterogeneity can be deduced than would have been expected from 'the sum' of both techniques alone (Fig. 13a and b).

7. Mass spectrometry

Until a decade ago, MS of polymers was mainly restricted to methods based on chemical or thermal degradation preceding to the MS step itself. This approach only reveals information on the constituting monomers and the average chemical composition, but not on the polymer distributions. This situation changed with the introduction of soft ionization techniques, i.e. MALDI and ESI, affording the analysis of intact polymer ions with no or little fragmentation [8,9]. Since MS is a separation technique, information on polymer distributions can in principle be obtained.

For MALDI, a polymer solution is mixed with a matrix and, in some cases, with an additional salt. After drying on a target, the sample is brought in high vacuum and part of it is desorbed by a laser pulse, the energy of which is absorbed by the matrix. This matrix also donates the charge to the analyte, although the exact mechanism of ionization is still unclear [135]. In most cases, final products of ionization are protonated or cationized (e.g. sodiated) species. The matrix can be added before, during or after deposition of the sample solution. Both the order and the method of deposition influence final results with respect to ionization efficiency and observed polymer distributions [136,137]. MALDI suffers from bad reproducibility, even from shot to shot in the same sample spot and the selection of an adequate matrix is still a matter of trial and error. MALDI is mostly coupled to a time-of-flight (TOF) type mass spectrometer, which in principle is unlimited in mass range. In an extensive review by Nielen, detailed information with respect to practical aspects, including matrix selection is given [9]. Rather new is the development of atmospheric pressure MALDI (AP-MALDI) allowing an easy combination in one instrument with other AP ionization techniques such as ESI [138,139]. Benefits and drawbacks of this method are still under investigation. MALDI is nowadays extensively applied to bio-macromolecules, but has also become popular for synthetic polymers, both polar and moderately to low polar such as PS and poly(isobutylene)[140].

In ESI, a liquid stream is broken down into fine droplets by an electrospray. After evaporation of the solvent, (associates of) intact (macro) molecules remain, carrying one or more charges [141]. ESI is even a softer ionization technique than MALDI, although this is not a general rule. In contrast to MALDI, ionization occurs in atmospheric conditions, after which ions are transferred (in two or three steps) to the vacuum analyzer. Like in MALDI, ionization is mostly due to protonation or cationization. For ESI various analyzer types can be used, i.e. quadrapole, ion trap, TOF and Fourier transform ion cyclotron resonance (FT-ICR) instruments. For polymer analysis in most cases TOF instruments are used [80,142,143], due to their high molar mass range. An additional advantage is the relatively high resolution, which is especially important for copolymer analysis where the number of different product grows exponentially with molar mass. Even better in this respect are FT-ICR instruments [144–146], which, however, are very expensive.

The molar mass range of ESI is considerably lower than MALDI. The frequent occurrence of multiple charged species in ESI extends this range but also complicates the spectra. In practice, ESI is mainly applied for relatively low molar mass polymers—up to mass values of approximately 10 000. The polarity range of ESI is somewhat less broad than MALDI varying from polar polymers such as poly(ethylene glycol) [80] to moderately polar products such as polyesters [80] and PS [147]. The most critical parameters influencing ion intensity and observed polymer distribution are the solvent type, cone voltage and the type of salt used to enhance ionization [148–151].

A major drawback of both ESI and MALDI for the analysis of synthetic polymers is the fact that the observed distributions next to several practical parameters (see above) largely depend on the polydispersity. This is due to the fact that MS sensitivity varies with molar mass and chemical composition caused by severe discrimination in ionization, transmission and detection towards high molar mass species [8,9,42,146,150,151]. The way to overcome this is the coupling of MS to separation methods, mostly LC. From the LC pre-separation according to a specific structural feature (in many cases molar mass) quantitative information from a concentration detector is obtained and fractions of sufficiently low dispersity become available for further MS analysis. By MS the sample is subsequently further separated without the drawback of suppression effects allowing for qualitative and, to some extent, quantitative evaluation.

The need in polymer analysis for coupling MS to a pre-separation is nowadays widely accepted. Nevertheless some recent papers still describe efforts to characterize polydisperse systems solely by MS. In some cases, this may be sufficient such as the qualitative characterization of different end group types [152,153] or macrocycles [154] in disperse, hyperbranched polymers. Furthermore, for products with polydispersity < 1.1-1.2 (exact value depends on the molar mass of the polymer) fair agreement is generally found between molar mass averages from SEC coupled to DV or LS and MALDI [152,153], thus eliminating the direct need for pre-separation. In other cases, a correction for discrimination effects is made. Van Rooij et al. described such method for an FT-ICR system, by which correct MMD values for PEO-PPO block copolymers could be determined. From this information, the BLD for the respective blocks were derived [155]. An extensive review on copolymer analysis by MS including chemical distribution analysis recently appeared from Montaudo [156]. Murgasova and Hercules reviewed the developments on MALDI for synthetic polymers in general, for the period 1999-2003 [157].

Because of easy practical implementation, the coupling of ESI to chromatographic methods nowadays usually is performed on-line. Since optimum flow rates for ESI are in the order of magnitude 30 μ L/min the use of conventional scale LC columns requires post column splitting [80]. In contrast, the vast majority of LC–MALDI–MS uses off-line coupling, examples of on-line coupling are rare [158]. Even off-line coupling is still immature and suffers from bad reproducibility. Lou et al. described a theoretical and experimental study to the number of (SEC) fractions needed to obtain reliable distributional information from MALDI [159], which was found to be remarkably low. Like for LC–FT-IR, a commercial interface is available for LC–MALDI–MS using targets pre-coated with matrix. Practical aspects on the use of this interface were studied by Esser et al. [160].

Although most papers describe the coupling of SEC to MS until now, coupling of GE-LC techniques and LCCC is very well possible [80,81] and some cases even more advantageous due their larger orthogonality compared to MS. In Table 1, some characteristics of the coupling of separation techniques to MS are given [143].

LC–MS can be used for studying various types of chemical composition distribution. The detection of cyclics formation in polyesters by SEC–ESI–MS or SEC–MALDI–MS was described in [41,42,150]. Studies to the FTD and the formation of various end group types by LC–ESI–MS and LC–MALDI–MS was shown for functional polyesters [80] and polyethers [80,97,117,142,144], acrylic and epoxide resins [144] and polycarbonates [43]. In [80,97], LCCC was used as separation mode for this purpose.

Applications of LC–ESI–MS and LC–MALDI–MS for the CCD of the copolymer backbone were described for acrylic based copolymers [145,160], epoxide resins [161] and copolyesters [45]. Also in these cases the preferred LC mode was SEC. However, an example obtained by GE-RPLC on-line coupled to ESI-TOF-MS from the authors' lab is shown in Fig. 14, demonstrating the CCD of a copolyester with a specific degree of polymerization (p = 3) and a specific end group combination. In this example, next to the chemical composition distribution of the polyester backbone, an additional distribution according to degree of propoxylation of the diol was found. See also [45].

Determination of the BLD by LC–MS is until now only possible for relatively simple di-block systems of low molar mass (up to a few thousands Dalton) and published applications are rare [63]. More complex systems such as tri-blocks require the use of MS–MS methods as was demonstrated for tri-blocks based on PEO–PPO [63,109] and PEO–PL [162]. Alternatively, a combination of MS with more sophisticated LC methods such as LCCC being able to discriminate against differences in block length [63] can be used. For more randomized systems successful attempts in determining the copolymer sequence using MS in combination with chain statistics [163,164] or MS–MS [165,166] were described. Nevertheless, for complex systems even the possibilities of MS–MS methods coupled to LC in this respect

Table 1

Overview of separation techniques for synthetic polymers and their characteristics for coupling with MS

Family	Technique ²	Separation according to	On-line ESI–MS	Off-line MALDI-MS
LC	SEC	Molecular size	Large columns (i.d. \geq 4.6 mm) are typically used	Very narrow $M_{\rm r}$ fractions
	Gradient LC	Chemical composition; chemical functionality	Separation mechanism very different from that of MS ('orthogonal) Great variations in mobile phase composition (polar and apolar)	Fractions vary mainly main in molecular mass (Optimum) depositionm conditions vary with time
	Isocratic ('critical') LC	Chemical functionality	Constant mobile-phase composition Typically short retention times Limited resolution	Constant deposition conditions Complex fractions are obtained (in which M_r varies) Retention times may vary with
				fluctuations in mobile phase composition and temperature
FFF	Thermal FFF	Molecular size and chemical composition (confounded)	Used mainly for very large macromolecules $(M_r \ge 10^5)$	Very narrow $M_{\rm r}$ fractions

From [143] with permission.



Fig. 14. RP-GE-LC–ESI-TOF-MS spectra (positive mode) for copolyester oligomers p = 3 of two batches of the same copolyesters type. GE-LC conditions—column: Nova-Pak C₁₈, eluent: THF–water (35:65) to (15:85), linear in 50 min. Detection: UV at 277 nm. MS conditions—ESI capillary: 3 kV, sample cone: 120 V, RF-lens: 1000 V, source temperature: 100 °C, desolvation temperature: 300 °C, desolvation gas: nitrogen at 3501 h⁻¹.

are limited as was recently demonstrated by Koster and co-workers for, e.g. copolyesters [146,167].

Further development of sophisticated separation methods and methods relying on partial chemical degradation in combination with MS–MS is necessary to gain further insight in block length and sequence distributions of complex systems.

Recently, the coupling of ESI and MALDI to ion mobility measurements was described [168,169]. Since ion mobility is related to the size and shape of an ion, this may allow for the determination of composition distributions based on conformational differences such as tacticity and branching, in the near future.

8. Other methods

Finally, in this chapter three less commonly used methods able to provide chemical composition distribution information in specific cases will be briefly discussed.

8.1. Temperature gradient interaction chromatography (TGIC)

TGIC was recently developed by Chang and his coworkers. This LC method is operated isocratically, near the critical conditions, in slight adsorption mode. By applying an appropriate temperature gradient, high resolution according to molar mass, far superior to SEC, can be obtained. This was observed for PS, PMMA and PI [170–172]. Regarding chemical composition separations, the method can be used for the separation of polymer blends. To this end, conditions are chosen such that one of the components elutes in SEC mode whereas near critical conditions are established for the other component. Elution for the latter component is performed by TGIC as was shown for blends of PS and PI, and PS and PMMA [123,172,173]. Next to this, TGIC is suited for functionality type based separations as was demonstrated for functionalized PS using the NP mode [174]. Temperature programming may overcome the problem of highly retained end group fractions, which is frequently encountered in LCCC [94,120]. An advantage of TGIC that should not be underestimated is the applicability of detectors like RI and LS [171,175], which is not possible in GE-LC.

To the authors' opinion TGIC is a valuable addition to the more commonly used LC methods for polymers that should be further explored. For instance, TGIC may be suitable for chemical composition separations of copolymers consisting of strongly resembling monomers showing little differences in adsorption properties. Furthermore, tacticity separations that were shown to be possible using LCCC [110,111] may be performed with much higher resolution in TGIC, although this is speculative. For a specific review on TGIC the reader is referred to [176].

8.2. Thermal field flow fractionation (ThFFF)

FFF was originally developed by Giddings [177]. Like in chromatography, residence time of analytes, in all cases polymers, is measured and related to a polymers' structural feature. Analytes are forced through a narrow, ribbon shaped channel. Perpendicular to the flow direction an external field is applied, which influences residence time and enhances separation selectivity. The field type characterizes the form of FFF that is dealt with [178].

One of the few commercialized FFF types is thermal FFF (ThFFF). This technique is especially suited for lipophilic polymers. Residence time is determined by the Soret coefficient, which is equal to (D_T/D) . *D* is the components' diffusion coefficient, which mainly depends on molar mass, whereas D_T , the thermal diffusion coefficient, is determined by chemical composition and independent of molar mass.

This implies that ThFFF, next to the determination of MMD of mainly high molar mass homopolymers ($M > 10^4$) can also be used for CCD measurements of random copolymers. For the latter purpose, an (off-line) coupling to SEC is needed for a pre-separation to molar mass. A recent example of this approach was shown in [179]. Unfortunately the method has its limitations for branched and block copolymers since D_T values in these cases fail to change in a predictable fashion with copolymer composition [180]. This together with the moderate fractionating power, little advantage to more commonly used techniques and experimental difficulties make ThFFF a rarely applied method. More details regarding the technique can be found in a recent review by Schimpf [181].

8.3. Temperature rising elution fractionation (TREF)

TREF is a non-chromatographic separation technique, which fractionates polymers according to differences in crystallizability [182]. Crystallizability is determined by branching, tacticity, chemical composition in copolymers and, for low molar mass polymers ($M < 10^4$), molar mass. This implies that TREF is a good means for obtaining information on chemical composition distributions, e.g. CCD, BLD and SD. Its applications are limited to (semi) crystalline polymers, in practice always polyalkenes. These polymers types are less or not amenable to GE-LC or LCCC techniques due to solubility difficulties and to small polarity differences between the various monomer types. Therefore, TREF is a technique of great value to polyalkenes.

A TREF analysis starts by gently cooling down a heated polymer solution causing gradual precipitation/crystallization on a packed column. Subsequently, a good solvent is pumped through the column, which is subsequently slowly heated again. This causes gradual redissolution depending on crystallizability, e.g. branching, chemical composition, etc. The final elution is monitored by a detector.

After calibration with well-defined standards, the elugram can be translated into a chemical composition distribution. In many cases, the obtained fractions are further characterized by SEC and spectroscopic techniques. Some recent examples describe the characterization of propylene–butene-1 [183], ethylene–propylene [184] and ethylene–1-hexene copolymers [185]. For further details on TREF and its applications the reader is referred to [182].

9. Conclusions and future developments

During the past decade large progress has been made in the development of analytical tools for the characterization of chemical composition distributions of all types in synthetic polymers. One of the most important steps in this respect was the introduction of soft ionization techniques in mass spectrometry and further developments in this direction are to be expected in the near future. Important topics are the on-line coupling of MALDI-MS to LC, ionization techniques for relatively apolar polymers such as, e.g. atmospheric pressure photoionization [186], and MS-MS to obtain information on sequence distributions. Ion mobility measurements coupled to MS may provide a new fashion of studying topology differences in polymer systems providing insight in tacticity and branching distributions. Apart from this a major topic to deal with is data treatment. LC-MS is engaged with the generation of huge amounts of data. Although routines for chemometric reduction of LC-MS data in general have become available recently [187], the development of procedures for treatment of polymer data is only in its infancy [188].

Next to MS, the understanding of the chromatography of polymers has largely increased. LCCC is developing rapidly to a widely used technique, especially in 2D-LC applications where its main drawback of limited peak capacity is largely overcome. Enhanced fluidity solvents as a means to reduce some of the practical drawbacks of LCCC deserve serious attention. Further efforts should be also made to explore the advantages (and drawbacks) of barrier methods in comparison to LCCC and the same holds for TGIC.

2D-LC for the simultaneous determination of multiple distributions is becoming popular, especially since commercial software for (quantitative) data treatment became available. Nevertheless, its final success will mainly depend on factors like flexibility, versatility and repeatability, which were hardly discussed in literature until now. Next to this, the answer to the question how generic a chosen 2D-LC setup can be used will largely affect its final adaptation in polymer analysis.

The development of new column packings introduces new possibilities in polymer LC. Monolithic columns were already shown to provide impressive oligomer separations [76]. Flow through particles seem very well suited for fast SEC separations, which is especially of interest for 2D-LC [116]. Functionality separations by LCCC mostly require NPLC. Unfortunately the number of commercially available, essentially different column packings is very limited until now [189]. Further development of tailor made column materials for NPLC would be of great help for polymer chromatographers.

Detection remains an issue of interest in LC, since still no real universal detector exists. ELSD comes close to this ideal but suffers from quantification problems. Therefore, developments like the argon ionization detector [190] are of special interest for polymer LC.

Hyphenation of LC, or even better: LC–MS to NMR [191] has not reached wide acceptance yet, mainly due to its costs. Nevertheless due its unsurpassed possibilities it seems only a matter of time before this combination will dominate polymer analysis. The final addition of FT-IR, which is already possible since a decade may then complete the 'hypernation' towards what has already been called the 'Total Organic Analysis Device' [192].

10. Nomenclature

- concentration of a solute in the stationary phase $C_{\rm S}$ $(mol 1^{-1})$ concentration of a solute in the stationary phase $c_{\rm m}$
- $(mol 1^{-1})$
- diffusion coefficient ($cm^2 s^{-1}$) D
- thermal diffusion coefficient ($cm^2 s^{-1}$) D_{T}
- refractive index increment dn/dc
- branching parameter (quotient of radii of g gyration)
- g'branching parameter (quotient of intrinsic viscosities)
- k retention factor
- chromatographic distribution constant for Kads adsorption
- $K_{\rm D}$ overall chromatographic distribution constant
- chromatographic distribution constant for size K_{sec} exclusion
- $M_{\rm n}$ number-average molar mass
- weight-average molar mass $M_{\rm w}$
- degree of polymerization р
- $P(\theta)$ angular dependence of the Rayleigh scattering
- R_g T radius of gyration
- temperature (K)
- V_{i} interstitial volume (ml)
- $V_{\rm m}$ volume of the mobile phase (column dead volume) (ml)
- $V_{\rm p}$ pore volume (ml)
- $\hat{V_r}$ retention volume (ml)
- $V_{\rm s}$ volume of the stationary phase (ml)
- partial molar enthalpy change $(kJ mol^{-1})$ Δh
- partial molar entropy change $(J \mod^{-1} K^{-1})$ Δs
- Greek letters
- conformation parameter ε
- $\Phi_{\rm cr}$ fraction strong solvent at the critical conditions
- $\Phi_{
 m sol}$ fraction strong solvent at the point of complete solubility
- viscosity of the sample solution η
- intrinsic viscosity $(dl g^{-1})$ $[\eta]$

- viscosity of the solvent η_0
- specific viscosity $\eta_{\rm sp}$
- wavelength of the scattered light in vacuum (nm) λ0
- partial molar free energy change $(kJ mol^{-1})$ $\Delta \mu$

References

- [1] K. Matyjaszewski (Ed.), Controlled/Living Radical Polymerization, Progress in ATRP, NMP and RAFT, ACS Symposium Series, No. 768. American Chemical Society, Washington, DC, 2000.
- [2] J.T. Lai, D. Filla, R. Shea, Macromolecules 35 (2002) 6754.
- [3] F.A. Bovey, F.H. Winslow, Macromolecules, Academic Press, Orlando, FL, 1979.
- [4] T.R. Crompton, Analysis of Polymers, an Introduction, Pergamon Press, Oxford, 1989.
- [5] W.W. Yau, J.J. Kirkland, D.D. Bly, Modern Size Exclusion Chromatography, Wiley, New York, 1979.
- [6] G. Glöckner, Gradient HPLC of Copolymers and Chromatographic Cross-fractionation, Springer, Berlin, Heidelberg, New York, 1991.
- [7] H. Pasch, B. Trathnigg, HPLC of Polymers, Springer, Berling, Heidelberg, 1998.
- [8] L. Prokai, Int. J. Polym. Anal. Charact. 6 (2001) 379.
- [9] M.W.F. Nielen, Mass Spectrom. Rev. 18 (1999) 309.
- [10] P. Kilz, H. Pasch, in: R.A. Meyers (Ed.), Encyclopedia of Analytical Chemistry, Wiley, Chichester, 2000, p. 7495.
- [11] P. Kilz, Encyclopedia of Chromatography, Marcel Dekker, New York, 2002, p. 1.
- [12] F.A. Bovey, P.A. Mirau, NMR of Polymers, Academic Press, San Diego, CA, 1996.
- [13] D.I. Bower, W.F. Maddams, The Vibrational Spectroscopy of Polymers, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 1989.
- [14] S. Liebman, E. Levy, Pyrolysis and GC in Polymer Analysis, Marcel Dekker, New York, 1985.
- [15] M. Geissler, Kunststoffe 87 (1997) 194.
- [16] A.V. Gorshkov, H. Much, H. Becker, H. Pasch, E.E. Evreinov, S.G. Entelis, J. Chromatogr. 523 (1990) 91.
- [17] H.J.A. Philipsen, B. Klumperman, A.M. van Herk, A.L. German, J. Chromatogr. A 727 (1996) 13.
- [18] A.M. Skvortsov, A.A. Gorbunov, Polym. Sci. USSR 21 (1979) 371.
- [19] P. Flory, Principles of Polymer Chemistry, Cornell University Press, Ithaca, NY, 1953.
- [20] M.S. Montaudo, C. Puglisi, F. Samperi, G. Montaudo, Polym. Prepr. 41 (2000) 686.
- [21] B. Trathnigg, in: T. Provder (Ed.), Chromatography of Polymers: Hypenated and Multidimension Techniques, ACS Symposium Series, No. 731, American Chemical Society, Washington DC, 1999, p. 2.
- [22] R. Medrano, M. Teresa, R. Laguna, E. Saiz, M.P. Tarazona, Phys. Chem. Chem. Phys. 5 (2003) 151.
- [23] O. Chiantore, Ind. Eng. Chem. Res. 36 (1997) 1276.
- [24] T.H. Mourey, S.T. Balke, J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 70 (1998) 831.
- [25] S.T. Balke, T.H. Mourey, in: Proceedings of the International GPC Symposium, Phoenix, October 1998, p. 2.
- [26] L. Mrkivickova, J. Liq. Chromatogr. Rel. Technol. 22 (1999) 205.
- [27] T. Provder, M. Whited, D. Huddleston, C.Y. Kuo, Progr. Org. Coatings 32 (1997) 155.
- [28] L. Verdurmen-Noel, L. Baldo, S. Bremmers, Polymer 42 (2001) 5523.
- [29] P.J. DesLauriers, D.C. Rohlfing, E.T. Hsieh, Polymer 43 (2002) 159.
- [30] J.R. Schoonover, S.L. Zhang, J.S. Bridgewater, G.J. Havrilla, M.A. Fletcher, Appl. Spectrosc. 55 (2001) 927.
- [31] K. Torabi, A. Karami, S.T. Balke, T.C. Schunk, J. Chromatogr. A 910 (2001) 19.

- H.J.A. Philipsen/J. Chromatogr. A 1037 (2004) 329-350
- [32] A. Karami, S.T. Balke, T.C. Schunk, J. Chromatogr. A 911 (2001) 27.
- [33] S.J. Kok, N.C. Arentsen, P.J.C.H. Cools, Th. Hankemeier, P.J. Schoenmakers, J. Chromatogr. A 948 (2002) 257.
- [34] K. Albert, in: K. Albert (Ed.) On-Line LC-NMR and Related Techniques, Wiley, Chichester, 2002, p. 107.
- [35] D. Price, J.V. Dawkins, Int. J. Polym. Anal. Charact. 5 (2000) 313.
- [36] M.S. Montaudo, ACS Symposium Series, No. 834, American Chemical Society, Washington, DC, 2003, p. 358.
- [37] K. Ute, R. Niimi, K. Hatada, A.C. Kolbert, Int. J. Polym. Anal. Charact. 5 (1999) 47.
- [38] E. Staring, A. Dias, R. van Benthem, in: Proceedings of the Athens Conference on Coatings: Science and Technology, Athens, Greece, July 2001, Institute of Materials Science, New Paltz, NY, 2001, p. 309.
- [39] M. Stogiou, C. Kapetanaki, H. Iatrou, Int. J. Polym. Anal. Charact. 7 (2002) 273.
- [40] R.F. Storey, L.B. Brister, J.W. Sherman, J. Macromol. Sci.-Pure Appl. Chem. A 38 (2001) 107.
- [41] D.J. Aaserud, W. Zhong, W.J. Simonsick Jr., Polym. Prepr. 41 (2000) 658.
- [42] M.A. Arnould, C. Wesdemiotis, R.J. Geiger, M.E. Park, R.W. Buehner, in: Proceedings of the Athens Conference on Coatings: Science and Technology, Athens, Greece, July 2001, Institute of Materials Science, New Paltz, NY, 2001, p. 399.
- [43] C. Puglisi, F. Samperi, S. Carroccio, G. Montaudo, Rapid Commun. Mass Spectrom. 13 (1999) 2360.
- [44] L.M. Lightfoot, Appl. Spectrosc. 55 (2001) 927.
- [45] H.J.A. Philipsen, R.J.L. Beerends, J.J. Vanderfeesten, M.T.J. Verheggen, J. Appl. Polym. Sci., in preparation.
- [46] C.I. Rohn, Analytical Polymer Rheology, Hanser Publishers, New York, 1995.
- [47] B.H. Zimm, W.H. Stockmayer, J. Chem. Phys. 17 (1949) 1301.
- [48] C. Jackson, H.G. Barth, in: C. Wu (Ed.), Handbook of Size Exclusion Chromatography, Chromatographic Science Series, vol. 69, Marcel Dekker, New York, 1995, p. 103.
- [49] P. Kratochvil, Macromol. Symp. 152 (2000) 279.
- [50] R.A.D. Mbachu, Proc. Ann. Meet. Adhes. Soc. 22 (1999) 323.
- [51] Y. Huang, L. Bu, Polym. Bull. 44 (2000) 301.
- [52] P. Tackx, J.C.J.F. Tacx, Polymer 39 (1998) 3109.
- [53] S. Podzimek, A. Kastanek, J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 74 (1999) 2432.
- [54] F.P.B. van der Maeden, M.E.F. Biemond, P.C.G.M. Janssen, J. Chromatogr. 149 (1978) 539.
- [55] S. Teramachi, A. Hasegawa, Y. Shima, M. Akatsuka, M. Nakajima, Macromolecules 12 (1979) 992.
- [56] G. Glöckner, Polymer Characterization by Liquid Chromatography, Elsevier, Amsterdam, 1987.
- [57] Y. Brun, J. Chromatogr. A 996 (2002) 25.
- [58] P. Schoenmakers, F. Fitzpatrick, R.J. Grothey, J. Chromatogr. A 965 (2002) 93.
- [59] V. Verhelst, P. Vanderecken, J. Chromatogr. A 871 (2002) 269.
- [60] D. Braun, I. Krämer, H. Pasch, Macromol. Chem. Phys. 201 (2000) 1048.
- [61] D. Braun, I. Krämer, H. Pasch, S. Mori, Macromol. Chem. Phys. 200 (1999) 949.
- [62] D. Braun, I. Henze, H. Pasch, Macromol. Chem. Phys. 198 (1997) 3365.
- [63] P. Jandera, M. Holcapek, L. Kolarova, J. Chromatogr. A 869 (2000) 65.
- [64] E. Kawai, K. Shimoyama, K. Ogino, H. Sato, J. Chromatogr. A 991 (2003) 197.
- [65] E. Kawai, H. Shin, K. Ogino, H. Sato, Int. J. Polym. Charact. 6 (2001) 493.
- [66] A. Snijder, B. Klumperman, R. van der Linde, J. Polym. Sci, Part A: Polym. Chem. 40 (2002) 2350.
- [67] O. Chiantore, A. Simonelli, Polym. Eng. Sci. 8 (1999) 1383.

- [68] H.J.A. Philipsen, F.P.C. Wubbe, B. Klumperman, A.L. German, J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 72 (1999) 183.
- [69] H.J.A. Philipsen, H.A. Claessens, M. Bosman, B. Klumperman, A.L. German, Chromatographia 48 (1998) 623.
- [70] X. Jiang, A. van der Horst, P.J. Schoenmakers, J. Chromatogr. A 982 (2002) 55.
- [71] H.J.A. Philipsen, M. Oestreich, B. Klumperman, A.L. German, J. Chromatogr. A 775 (1997) 157.
- [72] P. van der Meeren, J. Vanderdeelen, L. Baert, Anal. Chem. 64 (1992) 1056.
- [73] M.J. Felton, Anal. Chem. 74 (2002) 631A.
- [74] B. Trathnigg, M. Kollroser, D. Berek, S.H. Nguyen, D. Hunkeler, ACS Symposium Series, No. 731, American Chemical Society, Washington, DC, 1999, p. 95.
- [75] T. Kawai, S. Teramachi, S. Tanaka, S. Maeda, Int. J. Polym. Charact. 5 (2000) 381.
- [76] Y. Mengerink, R. Peters, C.G. de Koster, Sj. Van der Wal, H.A. Claessens, C.A. Cramers, J. Chromatogr. A 914 (2001) 131.
- [77] R. Peters, Y. Mengerink, S. Langereis, M. Frederix, H. Linssen, J. van Hest, Sj. van der Wal, J. Chromatogr. A 949 (2002) 327.
- [78] W. Hiller, H. Pasch, ACS Symposium Series, No. 834, American Chemical Society, Washington, DC, 2003, p. 338.
- [79] I. Krämer, W. Hiller, H. Pasch, Macromol. Chem. Phys. 201 (2000) 1662.
- [80] M.W.F. Nielen, F.A. Buijtenhuijs, Anal. Chem. 71 (1999) 1808.
- [81] M.W.F. Nielen, F.A. Buijtenhuijs, LC GC Eur. February (2001) 82.
- [82] Sj. van der Wal, Y. Mengerink, J.C. Brackman, E.M.M. de Brabander, C.M. Jeronimus-Stratigh, A.P. Bruins, J. Chromatogr. A 825 (1998) 135.
- [83] B.M. Budlall, K. Landfester, D. Nagy, E.D. Sudol, V.L. Dimonie, D. Sagl, A. Klein, M.S. El-Aasser, Macromol. Symp. 155 (2000) 63.
- [84] J.V. Dawkins, T.A. Nichlson, A.J. Handley, E. Meehan, A. Nevin, P.L. Shaw, Polymer 40 (1999) 7331.
- [85] K.L.L. Eersels, G. Groeninckx, Y. Mengerink, Sj. van der Wal, Macromolecules 26 (1996) 6744.
- [86] H.J.A. Philipsen, B. Klumperman, A.L. German, in: Proceedings of the International GPC Symposium, Phoenix, October 1998, p. 383.
- [87] S.M. Graef, A.J.P. van Zyl, R.D. Sanderson, B. Klumperman, H. Pasch, J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 88 (2003) 2530.
- [88] S. Teramachi, A. Hasegawa, T. Matsumoto, K. Kitahara, Y. Tsukahara, Y. Yamashita, Macromolecules 25 (1992) 4025.
- [89] B.G. Belenkii, E.S. Gankina, M.B. Tennikov, L.Z. Vilenchik, Dokl. Akad. Nauk. SSSR 231 (1976) 1147.
- [90] A.M. Skvortsov, A.A. Gorbunov, D. Berek, B. Trathnigg, Polymer 39 (1998) 423.
- [91] A. Gorbunov, B. Trathnigg, J. Chromatogr. A 955 (2002) 9.
- [92] A.V. Gorshkov, V.V. Evreinov, S.G. Entelis, Dokl. Akad. Nauk. SSSR 272 (1983) 632.
- [93] A.V. Gorshkov, T.N. Prudskova, V.V. Gur'yanova, V.V. Evreinov, Vysokomol. Soedin. Ser. B (1985) 182.
- [94] K. Baran, S. Laugier, H. Cranmail, J. Chromatogr. B 753 (2001) 139.
- [95] R. Peters, Y. Mengerink, S. Langereis, M. Frederix, H. Linssen, J. van Hest, Sj. van der Wal, J. Chromatogr. A 949 (2002) 327.
- [96] X. Jiang, P.J. Schoenmakers, J. van Dongen, X. Lou, V. Lima, J. Brokken, Anal. Chem., submitted for publication.
- [97] C. Keil, E. Esser, H. Pasch, Macromol. Mater. Eng. 286 (2001) 161.
- [98] B. Trathnigg, M. Kollroser, M. Parth, S. Roblreiter, in: T. Provder (Ed.), Chromatography of Polymers: Hypenated and Multidimension Techniques, ACS Symposium Series, No. 731, American Chemical Society, Washington, DC, 1999.
- [99] T. Biela, A. Duda, K. Rode, H. Pasch, Polymer 44 (2003) 1851.
- [100] M. Augenstein, M.A. Müller, Makromol. Chem. 191 (1990) 2151.
- [101] J. Falkenhagen, H. Much, W. Stauf, A. Muller, Polym. Prepr. 40 (1999) 984.
- [102] H. Pasch, K. Mequanint, J. Adrian, e-Polymers 5 (2002) 1.

- [103] J. Falkenhagen, H. Much, W. Stauf, A. Muller, Macromolecules 33 (2000) 3687.
- [104] W. Lee, D. Cho, T. Chang, K.J. Hanley, T.P. Lodge, Macromolecules 34 (2001) 2353.
- [105] W. Lee, S. Park, T. Chang, Anal. Chem. 73 (2001) 3384.
- [106] H. Pasch, Macromol. Symp. 178 (2002) 25.
- [107] H. Pasch, E. Esser, C. Kloninger, H. Iatrou, N. Hadjichristidis, Macromol. Chem. Phys. 202 (2001) 1424.
- [108] J. Falkenhagen, J.F. Friedrich, G. Schulz, R.P. Kruger, H. Much, St. Weidner, Int. J. Polym. Anal. Charact. 5 (2000) 549.
- [109] H. Lee, T. Chang, D. Lee, M.S. Shim, H. Ji, W.K. Nonidez, J.W. Mays, Anal. Chem. 73 (2001) 1726.
- [110] D. Berek, M. Janco, K. Hatada, T. Kitayama, N. Fujimoto, Polym. J. 29 (1997) 1029.
- [111] M. Janco, T. Hirano, T. Kitayama, K. Hatada, D. Berek, Macromolecules 33 (2000) 1710.
- [112] T. Kitayama, M. Janco, K. Ute, R. Niimi, K. Hatada, D. Berek, Anal. Chem. 72 (2000) 1518.
- [113] D. Cho, S. Park, K. Kwon, T. Chang, J. Roovers, Macromolecules 34 (2001) 7570.
- [114] R. Murgasova, I. Capek, E. Lathova, D. Berek, S. Florian, Eur. Polym. J. 34 (1998) 659.
- [115] J. Adrian, E. Esser, G. Hellman, H. Pasch, Polymer 41 (2000) 2439.
- [116] A. van der Horst, P.J. Schoenmakers, J. Chromatogr. A 1000 (2003) 693.
- [117] H. Yun, S.V. Olesik, E.H. Marti, J. Microcol. Sep. 11 (1999) 53.
- [118] D. Berek, Macromol. Symp. 174 (2001) 413.
- [119] A. van den Broek, B.Sc. Thesis, 1994, Hogeschool Venlo, Venlo, The Netherlands (in Dutch).
- [120] H. Olde Bijvank, B.Sc. Thesis, 1997, Hogeschool Enschede, Enschede, The Netherlands (in Dutch).
- [121] M. Snauko, D. Berek, Chromatographia 57 (2003) S-55.
- [122] H.J.A. Philipsen, H.A. Claessens, H. Lind, B. Klumperman, A.L. German, J. Chromatogr. A 790 (1997) 101.
- [123] H.C. Lee, T. Chang, Macromolecules 29 (1996) 7294.
- [124] S. Phillips, S.V. Olesik, Anal. Chem. 74 (2002) 799.
- [125] D. Berek, Prog. Polym. Sci. 25 (2000) 873.
- [126] D. Berek, Macromol. Symp. 145 (1999) 49.
- [127] A. Bartkowiak, D. Hunkeler, Int. J. Polym. Anal. Charact. 5 (2000) 475.
- [128] F. Sauzede, D. Hunkeler, Int. J. Polym. Anal. Charact. 6 (2001) 295.
- [129] D. Hunkeler, A. Bartkowiak, F. Sauzedde, Int. Lab. 30 (2000) 10.
- [130] S.H. Nguyen, D. Berek, Chromatographia 48 (1998) 65.
- [131] M.R. Schure, Anal. Chem. 71 (1999) 1645.
- [132] R.E. Murphy, M.R. Schure, J.P. Foley, Anal. Chem. 70 (1998) 4354.
- [133] P. Kilz, R.P. Krüger, H. Much, G. Schulz, Polym. Mater. Sci. Eng. 69 (1993) 114.
- [134] P.J. Schoenmakers, P. Marriott, J. Beens, LC GC Eur. June (2003) 335.
- [135] R. Zenobi, R. Knochenmuss, Mass Spectrom. Rev. 17 (1998) 337.
- [136] X. Lou, J.L.J. van Dongen, J. Mass Spectrom. 35 (2000) 1308.
- [137] X. Lou, J.L.J. van Dongen, H.M. Janssen, R.F.M. Lange, J. Chromatogr. A 976 (2002) 145.
- [138] S.G. Moyer, R.J. Gotter, Anal. Chem. 74 (2002) 469A.
- [139] V.M. Doroshenko, V.V. Laiko, N.I. Taranenko, V.D. Berkout, H.S. Lee, Int. J. Mass Spectrom. 221 (2002) 39.
- [140] H. Ji, Macromolecules 35 (2002) 1196.
- [141] R.B. Cole (Ed.), Electrospray Ionization Mass Spectrometry, Wiley, New York, 1997.
- [142] M.W.F. Nielen, Rapid Commun. Mass Spectrom. 13 (1999) 826.
- [143] P.J. Schoenmakers, C.G. de Koster, LC GC Eur. November (2002) 38.
- [144] D.J. Aaserud, W.J. Simonsick Jr., Prog. Org. Coatings 34 (1998) 206.
- [145] D.J. Aaserud, L. Prokai, W.J. Simonsick Jr., Anal. Chem. 71 (1999) 4793.

- [146] S. Koster, M.C. Duursma, J.J. Boon, H.J.A. Philipsen, J.W.V. Velde, M.W.F. Nielen, C.G. de Koster, R.M.A. Heeren, Macromolecules 35 (2002) 4919.
- [147] M.W.F. Nielen, personal communication.
- [148] D.M. Haddleton, E. Feeney, A. Buzy, C.B. Jasieczek, K.B. Jennings, Chem. Commun. (1996) 1157.
- [149] M.W.F. Nielen, Rapid Commun. Mass Spectrom. 10 (1996) 1652.
- [150] S.M. Hunt, M.M. Sheil, P.J. Derrick, Eur. Mass Spectrom. 4 (1998) 475.
- [151] S.M. Hunt, M.M. Sheil, M. Belov, P.J. Derrick, Anal. Chem. 70 (1998) 1812.
- [152] R.A.T.M. van Benthem, N. Meijerink, E. Geladé, C.G. de Koster, D. Muscat, P.E. Froehling, P.H.M.M. Hendriks, C.J..A. Vermeulen, Th.J.G. Zwartkruis, Macromolecules 34 (2001) 3559.
- [153] D. Yu, V. Nikolay, J. Frechet, Macromolecules 32 (1999) 5186.
- [154] P. Chevallier, J.C. Soutif, J.C. Brosse, A. Brunelle, Rapid Commun. Mass. Spectrom. 16 (2002) 1476.
- [155] G.J. van Rooij, M.C. Duursma, C.G. de Koster, R.M.A. Heeren, J.J. Boon, P.J.W. Schuyl, E.R.E. van der Hage, Anal. Chem. 70 (1998) 843.
- [156] M.S. Montaudo, Mass Spectrom. Rev. 21 (2002) 108.
- [157] R. Murgasova, D.M. Hercules, Int. J. Mass. Spectrom. 226 (2003) 151.
- [158] Q. Zhan, A. Guesev, D.M. Hercules, Rapid Commun. Mass Spectrom. 13 (1999) 2278.
- [159] X. Lou, J.L.J. van Dongen, E.W. Meijer, J. Chromatogr. A 896 (2000) 19.
- [160] E. Esser, C. Keil, D. Braun, P. Montag, H. Pasch, Polymer 41 (2000) 4039.
- [161] F. Reuther, R.P. Krueger, G. Schulz, G Baehr, U. Westerwelle, G. Gruetzner, in: F.M. Houlihan (Ed.), Proceedings of SPIE on Advances in Resist Technology and Processing XVII, vol. 3999, 2000, p. 464.
- [162] F.J.V. Sauerland, H. Kamlnsi, S. Ndonl, W.B. Peterson, S. Hlvdt, P. Kingshott, Polym. Mater.: Sci. Eng. 88 (2003) 21.
- [163] G. Chen, R.G. Cooks, S.K. Jha, D. Qupicky, M.M. Green, Int. J. Mass Spectrom. Ion Process. 165–166 (1997) 391.
- [164] A.G. Shard, C. Volland, M.C. Davies, T. Kissel, Macromolecules 29 (1996) 748.
- [165] L. Przybilla, R.J. Rader, K. Mullen, Eur. Mass Spectrom. 5 (1999) 133.
- [166] J.H. Scrivens, A.T. Jackson, H.T. Yates, M.R. Green, G. Critchley, J. Brown, R.H. Bateman, M.T. Bowers, J. Gidden, Int. J. Mass Spectrom. Ion Process. 165–166 (1997) 363.
- [167] S. Koster, Ph.D. Thesis, University of Amsterdam, Amsterdam, The Netherlands, 2002.
- [168] R. Murgasova, D.M. Hercules, Anal. Bioanal. Chem. 373 (2002) 481.
- [169] J.H. Scrivens, in: Proceedings of the International MM 2003 Symposium, Book of Abstracts, Amsterdam, 2003, p. 55.
- [170] H.C. Lee, T. Chang, Polymer 37 (1996) 5747.
- [171] W. Lee, H.C. Lee, T. Chang, S.B. Kim, Macromolecules 31 (1998) 344.
- [172] W. Lee, H.C. Lee, T. Park, T. Chang, K.H. Chae, Macromol. Chem. Phys. 201 (2000) 320.
- [173] W. Lee, D. Cho, B. Ok Chun, T. Chang, M. Ree, J. Chromatogr. A 910 (2001) 51.
- [174] S. Park, D. Cho, J. Ryu, K. Kwon, T. Chang, J. Park, J. Chromatogr. A 958 (2002) 183.
- [175] H.C. Lee, T. Chang, S. Harville, J.W. Mays, Macromolecules 31 (1998) 690.
- [176] T. Chang, H.C. Lee, W. Lee, S. Park, C. Ko, Macromol. Chem. Phys. 200 (2000) 2188.
- [177] J.C. Giddings, Sep. Sci. 1 (1966) 123.

- [178] M.E. Schimpf, K.D. Caldwell, J.C. Giddings, FFF Handbook, Wiley, New York, 2002.
- [179] S.J. Jeon, M.E. Schimpf, in: T. Provder (Ed.), Chromatography of Polymers: Hyphenated and Multi-Dimensional Techniques, ACS Symposium Series, No. 731, American Chemical Society, Washington, DC, 1999, p. 141.
- [180] M.E. Schimpf, C.A. Rue, G. Mercer, L.M. Wheeler, P.F. Romeo, J. Coatings Technol. 65 (1993) 51.
- [181] M.E. Schimpf, J. Liquid Chromatogr. Rel. Tech. 25 (2002) 2101.
- [182] J.B.P. Soares, A.E. Hamielec, in: R.A. Pethrick, J.V. Dawkins (Eds.), Modern Techniques for Polymer Characterization, Wiley, New York, 1999, p. 15.
- [183] T. Abiru, A. Mizuno, F. Weigland, J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 68 (1998) 1493.
- [184] R. Zacur, G. Goizueta, N. Capiati, Polym. Eng. Sci. 39 (1999) 921.

- [185] G.B. Galland, R.S. Mauler, L.P. Da Silva, S. Liberman, A.A. Da Silva Filho, R. Quijada, J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 84 (2002) 155.
- [186] T.J. Kauppila, T. Kuuranne, E.C. Meurer, M.N. Eberlin, T. Kotiaho, R. Kostiainen, Anal. Chem. 74 (2002) 5470.
- [187] W. Windig, J.M. Phalp, A.W. Payne, Anal. Chem. 68 (1996) 3602.
- [188] F. Fitzpatrick, H.-J. Ramaker, P. Schoenmakers, R. Beerends, M. Verheggen, H. Philipsen, J. Chromatogr. A, submitted for publication.
- [189] K. Ballschmiter, M. Wossner, Fresenius J. Anal. Chem. 361 (1998) 743.
- [190] R.P.W. Scott, C.J. Little, M. de la Pena, Chromatographia 53 (2001) S-218.
- [191] M.S. Montaudo, Macromolecules 34 (2001) 2792.
- [192] D. Louden, A. Handley, S. Taylor, E. Lenz, S. Miller, I.D. Wilson, A. Sage, Anal. Chem. 72 (2000) 3922.